Queensland Clinical Guidelines

Translating evidence into best clinical practice

Maternity and Neonatal Clinical Guideline

Preconception and prenatal genetic screening

Document title:	Preconception and prenatal genetic screening		
Publication date:	April 2024		
Document number:	MN24.36-V1-R29		
Document supplement:	The document supplement details development processes and implementation activities, and is integral to and should be read in conjunction with this guideline		
Amendments:	Full version history is supplied in the document supplement		
Amendment date:	New document		
Replaces document:	New document		
Author:	Queensland Clinical Guidelines		
Audience:	Health professionals in Queensland public and private maternity and neonatal services		
Review date:	April 2029		
Enderroad by	Queensland Clinical Guidelines Steering Committee		
Endorsed by.	Queensland Maternity and Neonatal Clinical Network		
Contact	Email: <u>Guidelines@health.qld.gov.au</u>		
Comaci.	URL: www.health.qld.gov.au/qcg		



Acknowledgement

The Department of Health acknowledges the Traditional Custodians of the lands, waters and seas across the State of Queensland on which we work and live. We also acknowledge First Nations peoples in Queensland are both Aboriginal Peoples and Torres Strait Islander Peoples and pay respect to the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Elders past, present and emerging.

Disclaimer

This guideline is intended as a guide and provided for information purposes only. The information has been prepared using a multidisciplinary approach with reference to the best information and evidence available at the time of preparation. No assurance is given that the information is entirely complete, current, or accurate in every respect.

The guideline is not a substitute for clinical judgement, knowledge and expertise, or medical advice. Variation from the guideline, taking into account individual circumstances, may be appropriate.

This guideline does not address all elements of standard practice and accepts that individual clinicians are responsible for:

- Providing care within the context of locally available resources, expertise, and scope of practice
- Supporting consumer rights and informed decision-making, including the right to decline intervention
 or ongoing management
- Advising consumers of their choices in an environment that is culturally appropriate and which enables comfortable and confidential discussion. This includes the use of interpreter services where necessary
- Ensuring informed consent is obtained prior to delivering care
- · Meeting all legislative requirements and professional standards
- Applying standard precautions, and additional precautions as necessary, when delivering care
- Documenting all care in accordance with mandatory and local requirements

Queensland Health disclaims, to the maximum extent permitted by law, all responsibility and all liability (including without limitation, liability in negligence) for all expenses, losses, damages and costs incurred for any reason associated with the use of this guideline, including the materials within or referred to throughout this document being in any way inaccurate, out of context, incomplete or unavailable.

Recommended citation: Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Preconception and prenatal genetic screening. Guideline No. MN24.36-V1-R29. Queensland Health. 2024. Available from: <u>http://www.health.qld.gov.au/qcg</u>

© State of Queensland (Queensland Health) 2024



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives V4.0 International licence. In essence, you are free to copy and communicate the work in its current form for non-commercial purposes, as long as you attribute Queensland Clinical Guidelines, Queensland Health and abide by the licence terms. You may not alter or adapt the work in any way. To view a copy of this licence, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/deed.en

For further information, contact Queensland Clinical Guidelines, RBWH Post Office, Herston Qld 4029, email <u>Guidelines@health.qld.gov.au</u>. For permissions beyond the scope of this licence, contact: Intellectual Property Officer, Queensland Health, GPO Box 48, Brisbane Qld 4001, email <u>ip_officer@health.qld.gov.au</u>

Flowchart: Preconception reproductive genetic carrier screening



Flowchart: F24.36-1-V1-R29

Flowchart: Reproductive genetic carrier screening during pregnancy



Flowchart: Chromosome condition screening during pregnancy



Flowchart: F24.36-3-V1-R29

Table of Contents

Abbreviations	7	
Definitions		
1 Introduction	9	
1.1 Guideline purpose	9	
1.2 Decision and referral points	9	
1.3 Result reporting terminology	10	
1.4 Clinical standards	11	
2 Support and communication	12	
2.1 Psychosocial support and wellbeing		
2.2 Communicating screening and diagnostic results		
2.3 Cost of screening		
2.4 Other considerations	14	
3 When screening is offered		
4 Reproductive genetic carrier screening		
4.1 CF and SMA carrier screening results		
4.2 FXS carrier screening results		
4.3 Low-chance result for CF, SMA or FXS		
5 Chromosome condition screening in pregnancy		
5.1 Combined first trimester screening (CFTS)		
5.2 Non-invasive prenatal screening test (NIPT/NIPS)		
5.3 Second trimester serum screening (triple test)		
6 Increased-chance results		
6.1 Increased-chance result for chromosome condition		
6.2 Increased-chance result for single gene condition		
7 Diagnostic testing		
7.1 Preimplantation genetic testing		
7.2 Prior to prenatal diagnostic testing		
7.3 Prenatal diagnostic tests		
8 Confirmed genetic condition		
9 Common chromosome and single gene conditions		
9.1 Trisomy 21 (Down syndrome)		
9.2 Trisomy 18 (Edwards syndrome)		
9.3 Trisomy 13 (Patau syndrome)		
9.4 Common sex chromosome conditions		
9.5 Cystic fibrosis (CF)		
9.6 Spinal muscular atrophy (SMA)		
9.7 Fragile X syndrome		
References		
Appendix A: Pattern of screening results by condition		
Appendix B: Test performance		
Acknowledgements		

List of Tables

Table 1. Screening result terminology	. 10
Table 2. Clinical standards	. 11
Table 3. Psychosocial support and wellbeing	. 12
Table 4. Communicating screening and diagnostic results	. 13
Table 5. Costs of screening	. 13
Table 6. Other psychosocial considerations	. 14
Table 7. Offering screening	. 15
Table 8. Three-condition carrier screening	. 16
Table 9. CF or SMA carrier	. 17
Table 10. FXS carrier	. 18
Table 11. Low-chance result for CF, SMA or FXS	. 18
Table 12. Combined first trimester screening	. 19
Table 13. Non-invasive prenatal screening test (NIPT/NIPS)	. 20
Table 14. Second trimester serum screening	. 21
Table 15. Increased-chance screening result for chromosome condition	. 22
Table 16. Increased-chance screening result for single gene condition	. 22
Table 17. Preimplantation diagnostic tests	. 23
Table 18. Prior to diagnostic testing	. 23
Table 19. Prenatal diagnostic tests	. 24
Table 20. Confirmation of a chromosome or genetic condition	. 25
Table 21. Trisomy 21 (Down syndrome)	. 26
Table 22. Trisomy 18 (Edwards syndrome)	. 26
Table 23. Trisomy 13 (Patau syndrome)	. 27
Table 24. Sex chromosome conditions	. 27

Abbreviations

2TMSS	Second trimester maternal serum screening		
AGG	adenine guanine		
cfDNA	Cell-free DNA		
CF	Cystic fibrosis		
CFTS	Combined first trimester screening		
CGG	cytosine guanine guanine		
СРМ	Confined placental mosaicism		
CVS	Chorionic villus sampling		
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid		
FISH	Fluorescence in situ hybridisation		
FXPOI	Primary ovarian insufficiency		
FXS	Fragile X syndrome		
IQ	Intelligence quotient		
MBS	Medicare Benefits Schedule		
NIPT/NIPS	Non-invasive prenatal screening test		
NBST	Newborn bloodspot screening test		
NT	Nuchal translucency		
PAPP-A	Pregnancy associated plasma protein A		
PGT-M	Pre-implantation genetic screening for monogenic conditions		
SMA	Spinal muscular atrophy		
RGCS	Reproductive genetic carrier screening		
T13	Trisomy 13 (Patau syndrome)		
T18	Trisomy 18 (Edwards syndrome)		
T21	Trisomy 21 (Down syndrome)		
USS	Ultrasound scan		

Definitions

Aneuploidy	A chromosome number that deviates from a multiple of the haploid set. ¹ May include three copies (trisomy) or a single copy (monosomy)		
Carrier	Used to refer to individuals who are heterozygous for a clinically significant variant in a gene associated with an autosomal recessive or X linked condition. ²		
Chromosome	A phenotype associated with a change in the number or structure of		
condition	chromosomes. 3		
Clinically	In this guideline used to refer to class 4 (likely pathogenic) and class 5		
significant variants	(pathogenic) variants in genes.		
Genetic condition	 A pnenotype associated with³: A pathogenic or likely pathogenic variation in DNA sequence affecting the expression or coding of a protein (a single gene condition) or A missing or additional DNA region (a chromosome condition) 		
Genotype (genome)	A person's unique combination of genetic sequence or genetic makeup. It is a complete set of instructions on how that person's body synthesizes proteins and thus how that body is built and functions ⁴		
Healthcare professional	Any healthcare provider involved in the care of a person making decisions about prenatal screening (i.e. includes medical practitioner, registered nurse or midwife, sonographer, genetic counsellor, as well as social worker, counsellor/psychologist hospital liaison officer).		
Mosaicism	The occurrence of two or more genetically different sets of cells within an individual. ⁵		
Phenotype	How the genotype manifests in a person including appearance, development and behaviour. Not all the instructions or variations in the genotype may be expressed as differences in phenotype. ⁴		
Reproductive partner	In this guideline used to mean the biological male or female person (as relevant to the context) whose genetic material contributes to the actual or potential development of offspring.		
Segmental imbalance	A large section of a chromosome that is either deleted or duplicated resulting		
Single gene condition ³	A phenotype associated with a pathogenic or likely pathogenic variant in a specific gene. Patterns of inheritance include (but are not limited to) autosomal dominant, autosomal recessive and X-linked (X-linked can be recessive or dominant). May also be inherited or arise de novo. ⁶		
Specialist service	vice In this guideline, refers to a maternal fetal medicine service, genetic counselling service, or clinical geneticist. Individual Hospital and Health Services may assign the roles and functions of specialist services to other organisations, groups or individuals as appropriate to their service delivery Use clinical judgment when determining the most appropriate specialist service for referral.		
 QCG recognise that individuals have diverse gender identities. In QCG documents, the terms <i>woman</i> and <i>women</i> are used in an inclusive ser The terms are not meant to exclude individuals who are pregnant or gibirth and who do not identify as female.^{7,8} Woman/women Male and female are used where biological and physiological characteristics are relevant to the context. Person/people is used where the context is relevant to any segender (e.g. male. female. woman. partner. other) 			

1 Introduction

Every child has a chance of having a chromosomal or genetic condition. These are suspected in approximately 3–5% of liveborn babies although only 15–25% of these will have a confirmed genetic condition.⁹ In Australia, it is estimated that 1 in every 1,158 babies born will have trisomy 21 (Down syndrome), the most commonly occurring chromosomal condition.¹⁰

There are two common types of genetic screening offered preconception and in the prenatal period.

- Prenatal chromosome screening
 - Is offered during pregnancy
 - Provides information about the chance of chromosomal conditions in the developing baby
- Reproductive genetic carrier screening (RGCS)
 - o Is ideally offered preconception but may also be offered early in pregnancy.
 - Provides information about the chance of having children with an inherited autosomal or X linked genetic condition

Genetic screening can be considered by anyone planning a pregnancy or early in pregnancy regardless of family history. Refer people with a strong family history of a known or possible genetic condition directly to a specialist clinical genetics service for further discussion about genetic testing.⁶

An understanding of the screening options, how results are interpreted and all the available options following an increased-chance screening result, are appropriate for discussion. This can support informed decision-making consistent with the person's values and preferences.^{11,12} The choices and decisions people make about preconception and prenatal genetic screening are individual and varied.

Some people may decline all screening before or during pregnancy. After a screening result that identifies an increased chance of a chromosome or genetic condition, some may decline further diagnostic testing, preferring to wait until conception or birth to confirm diagnosis. Other people will choose to proceed with prenatal diagnostic testing and consider all options before birth.

1.1 Guideline purpose

There are many RGCS and prenatal screening options for a wide range of chromosomal and genetic conditions (e.g. RGCS for large panels of genes and genome wide non-invasive prenatal screening tests (NIPT/NIPS) conditions).¹³ The focus of this guideline is on the most broadly accessible screening options as follows:

- Three-condition RGCS (of the male and female reproductive partners) preconception or during pregnancy which screens for:
 - Spinal muscular atrophy (SMA)
 - Fragile X syndrome (FXS)
 - Cystic fibrosis (CF)
- Prenatal screening (of the fetus during pregnancy) for the chromosome conditions:
 - Trisomy 21 (T21) (Down syndrome)
 - Trisomy 18 (T18) (Edwards syndrome)
 - o Trisomy 13 (T13) (Patau syndrome)
 - o Sex chromosome conditions

1.2 Decision and referral points

There are three key decision and referral points during preconception and prenatal genetic screening.

- 1. At the time screening is offered (either preconception or in the current pregnancy)
- 2. Following an increased-chance result for a genetic condition arising from either
 - Identification of the female (for FXS) or the female and the male reproductive partner (for CF and SMA) as a carrier for a single gene condition
 - Screening of the fetus for a chromosome condition in the current pregnancy
- 3. Following diagnosis of a single gene or chromosome condition in the fetus of the current pregnancy

1.3 Result reporting terminology

Table 1.	Screening	result	terminology
----------	-----------	--------	-------------

Aspect	Consideration				
	 In this guideline the ter to refer to the possibilit 	m 'chance' (low-chance, ir	ncreased-chance) is used		
	condition				
(Change' and the	 Is an emotionally ne 	utral term that supports un	biased information		
'risk'	o Reduces value-lade	n negative assumptions as	s 'risk' is generally used in		
	the context of a neg	ative outcome ¹⁵	ner lo generally dood in		
	iple professional, consume	er groups/individuals ¹⁴			
	I erminology used in laboratory reported results may vary (e.g. high or low risk high- or low-chance increased decreased or low probability)				
	IISK, nign- or low-chance, increased decreased or low probability) All screening tests have the potential to give false positive or false				
	negative results				
	Threshold measures a	im to achieve a low false n	egative rate (which may		
True/false	Increase the risk of fais	se positive)	Truo status is		
positive/negative		Increased-chance	Condition present		
		Low-chance	Condition pot present		
	False positive	Increased-chance	Condition not present		
	False negative	Low-chance	Condition present		
	A measure (%) of the i	nstances that the result (in	creased or low-chance)		
	is the true result	,	,		
	Varies with pre-test pro	bability (e.g. for chromoso	mal aneuploidies		
	 Depends on age) and participation Positive predictive v 	alue: the percent (%) of all	increased-chance		
Predictive value	results that accurate	ly reflect the outcome are	true positives (i.e. person		
	has increased-chan	ce result and the condition	is present)		
	 Negative predictive 	value: the percent (%) of a	Il low-chance results that		
	accurately reflect the	e outcome are true negativ	es (i.e. person has a low-		
	cnance result and th Sensitivity is also refer	red to as detection rate			
	The more sensitive a terminal term	est.			
	 The less likely an income of the less likely and inco	dividual with a low-chance	screening result will have		
	the condition		-		
Sensitivity	 The greater the negative predictive value 				
	• Example: If the test sensitivity is 90%—the test:				
	 Correctly identifies 90 out of 100 people who have the condition (true positive) 				
	 Incorrectly identifies 10 out of 100 people as being free of the condition 				
	when they do have the condition (false negative)				
	The more specific the t	est:	ohonoo oorooning rooult		
	 I ne less likely an individual with an increased-chance screening result will be free from the condition 				
	 The greater the positive predictive value 				
Specificity	• Example: If the test specificity is 80%—the test:				
	 Correctly identifies 80 out of 100 people who do not have the condition 				
	(true negative)				
	 incorrectly identifies they do not have the 	≥ 0 out of 100 people as has condition (false positive)	aving the condition when		
	 A test has robust clinic 	al validity when both the ne	egative and positive		
	predictive values are h	igh ²	~ I 1		
	• Higher false positive rate than for a diagnostic test is usually accepted				
Desirable test	• A high true positive rate and a low false positive rate decreases ¹⁶ :				
characteristics	 Procedure-related miscarriages per condition identified Psychosocial impacts due to false positive result 				
	 Psychosocial impacts due to false positive result Post-test genetic counselling sessions required 				
	 Additional follow up laboratory tests, imaging specialist consultation and 				
	other reproductive interventions (e.g. Invitro fertilisation (IVF) with pre-				
	implantation genetic screening for monogenic conditions (PGT-M))				

1.4 Clinical standards

Table 2. Clinical standards

Aspect	Consideration			
Standard care	 Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <u>Standard care</u>¹⁷ for care considered 'usual' or 'standard' Includes for example: privacy, consent, decision-making, sensitive communication, medication administration, staff education and support, culturally appropriate care (e.g. translator services, information in a language other than English) family and women centred care 			
Equity of access	 As relevant to the local service, develop pathways and protocols that support access to preconception and prenatal screening, counselling and diagnostic testing (e.g. Patient Travel Subsidy Scheme, telehealth consultation, referral to higher level service) Support investment in outreach screening services (e.g. mobile imaging machines and visiting sonographer) to support women and families impacted by geographical isolation Consider the barriers/access needs of women from culturally and linguistically diverse populations (e.g. information in a language other than English, interpreters, cultural supports) 			
Clinician education	 Prenatal ultrasound scan (USS) requires staff trained, accredited and credentialled for fetal screening¹⁸ Support healthcare providers engaged in counselling about prenatal screening, to access and maintain contemporary knowledge about screening tests, conditions for which screening is offered, result interpretation and sensitive communication² Treatment advances and rapidly evolving changes in outcomes may affect pre-screening counselling for some people 			
Support for healthcare providers	 Supporting families through counselling, screening and decision-making before and during pregnancy can take an emotional toll on the healthcare provider Utilise reflective practice and supervision¹⁹ Practice self-care Seek out additional supports as required 			
Preconception folate	 Recommend folate 400 microgram for at least one month prior to conception and then for three months after conception²⁰ Reduces chance of neural tube defects²¹ 			
First trimester USS (anatomy)	 Offer pregnant women a first-trimester USS (11–13 weeks) regardless of whether they have had or intend to have other screening (e.g. cell-free DNA (cfDNA) testing)²² 			
Second trimester USS (morphology)	 Not considered a screening test for chromosome conditions due to poor sensitivity and specificity²³ May provide additional clinical information relevant to decision-making Offer pregnant women a second trimester USS (18–20 weeks) regardless of their intentions to have other screening 			
Ethical concerns	 The implications of prenatal and preconception screening are considerable for individuals and for society more broadly^{14,24,25} 'Routinisation' or 'standardisation' as part of suite of antenatal blood tests may limit opportunity for informed decision-making²⁶, decrease deliberation about decision and/or increase pressure to accept screening²⁶ Inequitable access to screening related to financial out of pocket expense As many pregnancies with genetic conditions are terminated, an increase in screening/diagnosis of genetic conditions may increase the number of terminations and the social stigma associated with having a child with a genetic condition¹⁴ Potential loss of support structures for people with genetic conditions²⁷ Commercialisation of NIPS/NIPT specifically targeting general practitioners (GP to encourage offering of screening, has occurred without sufficient accompanying education to enable appropriate information transfer and counselling²⁸) Future and expanded use of technology for non-medical use²⁵ 			

2 Support and communication

A person's socio-demographics, individual characteristics and preferences inform their choices about preconception and prenatal screening. The manner in which support and information is offered and discussed, can also have significant and lasting impacts on the emotional and social wellbeing of individuals.²⁰ Where lower health literacy is evident, adapt communication accordingly. People with intellectual disability may need additional support to make their own decisions (supported decision-making).²⁹

2.1 Psychosocial support and wellbeing

Psychosocial support during pre- and post-screening counselling can be an opportunity to gather information, make meaning of a high chance or diagnostic result, and adjust and prepare for birth or termination. It can mitigate the potentially negative psychosocial impacts of preconception and prenatal genetic screening decision-making.^{25,28}

Aspect	Consideration				
When screening offered	 Counselling supports informed access to genetic information before an throughout the pregnancy³⁰ Include cultural, social and emotional considerations as well as the technical aspects of the screening technology and process³¹ Offer culturally appropriate information and resources to support and empower decision-making Support the values and preferences of the pregnant person^{30,32} 				
Increased-chance result or diagnosis	 People respond differently; there is no right or wrong way to feel or think Consider a person's ability to absorb information or ask questions following unexpected results Additional appointments or repetition of information may be required The waiting interval from screening to result, and from an increased-chance result to diagnostic result (where this is sought) can be distressin A trauma response may lead to significant emotional and psychological impacts that may also carry into subsequent pregnancies¹⁹ Consider if professional mental health support is indicated Refer to Section 7 Diagnostic testing 				
Following diagnosis	 Acknowledge the opportunity for information gathering, meaning making, adjustment, and preparation for birth or termination Provide access to relevant, accurate and current information about the suspected or diagnosed condition Offer the opportunity to connect with people living with the condition and their families, and a clinician specialising in the condition Offer people support for the emotional and psychosocial impacts of the genetic information received Acknowledge: Challenge of high-stakes decision-making under conditions of uncertainty³³ Complex range of individual, social and cultural factors impacting decision-making¹⁹ Communicate clearly where there may be clinical implications related to the timing of decisions (e.g. mode of termination) Refer to Section 8 Confirmed genetic condition 				
Following a decision	 Offer empathic care and support regardless of the person's decision (to continue or terminate the pregnancy) Normalise the range of emotions experienced following decisions Where a choice is made to terminate the pregnancy: Recognise termination of pregnancy following a prenatal diagnosis as a unique loss with potential additional complexities for adjustment³⁴ Where possible provide consistency of care and plan for follow-up¹⁹ Where a choice is made to continue the pregnancy: Support parents as they adjust to the diagnosis (or possibility of a diagnosis where diagnostic testing has not occurred), and plan for the birth of their baby Offer the opportunity to connect with condition specific support groups 				

Table 3. Psychosocial support and wellbeing

2.2 Communicating screening and diagnostic results

Aspect	Consideration				
Context	The way information is presented and received can have impacts on immediate and longer-term psychological wellbeing ³⁵				
Sharing results	 Plan for result disclosure (e.g. time to result availability, mode of communication)² Provide factual information about the chromosome or genetic condition, and avoid negative commentary or personal opinions¹⁹ If sharing results over the phone, consider supports available to the person and the possibility of in-person follow up or referral to a clinician with experience in the relevant condition Use a non-directive approach and allow sufficient time to: Consider information Ask questions Decline or accept screening or diagnostic testing Make meaning of the news they have received Maximise opportunities to incorporate culturally appropriate supports (e.g. support person) 				
Terminology ³⁶	 Avoid prefacing comments with 'I'm sorry' or 'I have some bad news' When discussing results use neutral terminology such as, 'difference' and 'variation' In the case of variations avoid use of stigmatising terms like 'abnormality', 'malformation', 'problem', 'mistake', 'wrong', 'defect' and 'adverse finding' 				
Examples of lead- in phrases ³⁷	 'We've just received your screening results and there have been some unexpected findings. Are you able to come into the clinic so we could talk about the results? Would you like to bring in a support person?' 'I am here to make sure you have all the information and the care you need. I will support you and give you the time you need to make decisions that are right for you and your family' 'The results of these screening tests suggest that there is a chance of a chromosomal condition(s)' 'I can give you information from a clinical perspective about a particular condition but my understanding of the experience of people with this condition and their families is limited' 'Talking with a clinician who has specialist knowledge of the condition can be helpful' 'It can be useful to connect with people who have personal experience of a particular condition. If this is something you are interested in, I can refer you (to a diagnosis specific group)' 				

Table 4. Communicating screening and diagnostic results

2.3 Cost of screening

Table 5. Costs of screening

Aspect	Consideration			
Medicare Benefits Schedule (MBS)	 Not all preconception and prenatal screening is eligible for Medicare Benefits Schedule (MBS) rebate Refer to MBS online for listed services subsidised by the Australian Government³⁸ 			
Financial implications	 Cost of screening can be a factor in a person's decision to accept or decline screening including: Medicare eligibility (e.g. some visa recipients are ineligible³⁹) Cost of travel to access screening (e.g. due to geographical isolation or limited local resources) 			
Recommendation	 Discuss the financial implications of screening options including: Out-of-pocket costs associated with individual screening tests Genetic counselling [refer to Table 6. Other psychosocial considerations] Potential for further investigations (e.g. invasive diagnostic testing) Medicare eligibility status 			

2.4 Other considerations

Screening can give rise to or exacerbate other concerns related to a person's health, and/or emotional and social wellbeing.

Table 6.	Other	psychosocial	considerations
----------	-------	--------------	----------------

Aspect	Considerations			
Current and future pregnancy care	 Identification of chromosomal variations in the female reproductive partner may have implications for their health in the current pregnancy and for future pregnancies, including increased pregnancy surveillance, testing or birth planning If confined placental mosaicism (CPM) is suspected after an increased-chance NIPT/NIPS result, increased surveillance during pregnancy may be indicated depending on the chromosome involved (e.g. CPM for trisomy 16) 			
Paternity	 Discuss implications for paternity identification prior to partner testing (e.g. following high chance result for CF in the female partner) Paternity testing not available with RGCS 			
Information overload	 During pregnancy, people receive a large amount of information in a relatively short span of time and this can be overwhelming for some In relation to screening information, consider (as appropriate to the circumstances) Staging and spacing of information Exploring perspectives and level of detail that the person would like to know 			
Incidental and secondary findings ⁴⁰	 May include: Vanishing twin pregnancy Maternal malignancy Clinically significant variants (unrelated to the phenotype being investigated) identified by chance during the analysis 			
Uncertainty	 False negative or false positive results have a psychological impact that may be long lasting for the person and their family^{41,42} Inherent uncertainty associated with screening including phenotypic variability and 'chance' results may affect mental health and emotional wellbeing 			
Support and referral options	 Clinician awareness of the role and function of support organisations can be important for longer term wellbeing Explore availability of informal supports (e.g. family and friends) Can include genetic counselling, relevant medical specialists, condition- specific support groups, abortion services, perinatal palliative care, and psychological and psychosocial support services Neonatologist, general or subspeciality paediatricians or surgeons may also be considered Include partners and family and consider grief and support counselling as appropriate to the circumstances Refer to Queensland Clinical Guidelines: <u>Resource list for preconception</u> and prenatal genetic screening⁴³ 			
Genetic counselling	 Genetic Health Queensland-referral generally: Not indicated following an increased-chance result for chromosome screening during pregnancy Accepted following a diagnosed chromosome condition during pregnancy Accepted following RGCS with an increased-chance result of an affected baby Accepted following RGCS performed during pregnancy where the male reproductive partner is not available/not willing to be screened Private genetic screening test providers May include genetic counselling (online or telehealth) as a component of a paid screening service 			

3 When screening is offered

Provide information about the decisions to be made at each point, consequences and support available. Offer, irrespective of family history, age or ethnicity²:

- RGCS to people who are planning a pregnancy
- If RGCS has not been offered preconception, offer as early as possible in pregnancy
- Prenatal screening for fetal chromosome conditions early in pregnancy⁶ (from 10 weeks gestation)

Table 7.	Offering	screening
----------	----------	-----------

Aspect	Consideration		
Rationale for screening	 Genetic information can inform preconception and pregnancy decisions relevant to conception and continuing or terminating a pregnancy⁶ RGCS when performed preconception Supports people to understand their chance of conceiving a child with a single gene condition² Informs preconception decisions and increases reproductive choices² Provides information (if pregnancy ongoing) for pregnancy and neonatal care Prenatal screening Provides pregnant women with information about the development and/or genetic makeup of the fetus in the current pregnancy⁶ 		
Screening declined	 Preconception and prenatal screening are optional² There may be many reasons for why screening is declined³² If screening is declined Respect and record the choice Advise that the decision can be reviewed/revised at any time Offer counselling (if relevant to the circumstances) Continue to offer usual/routine care 		
Reproductive genetic carrier screening (RGCS)	 Genetic tests for carrier status of CF, SMA and fragile X syndrome (FXS) (also known as three-condition RGCS) Ideally, offered preconception² If not offered before conception, offer at the first opportunity during pregnancy (preferably first trimester) Other options include single-condition and expanded carrier screening² (beyond the scope of this guideline) 		
Chromosome condition screening	 Screens for chromosome conditions present in the fetus during the current pregnancy including: T21 (Down syndrome) T18 (Edwards syndrome) T13 (Patau syndrome) Sex chromosome conditions Some genome wide NIPT/NIPS provide information about a wider range of chromosomal conditions 		
Pre-screen information	 For each relevant screening option, routinely offer information and counselling about⁴⁴: Conditions being screened Differences between screening and diagnostic tests, and their limitations Pathway and process of screening (how, when, where, what) Result interpretation (including false positive, false negative results and possibility of test failure)² Predictive values of the screening test relevant to the person's characteristics Cost [refer to Table 5. Costs of screening] Discuss the potential for and implications of: An increased-chance screening result and indications for diagnostic testing²⁰ Unanticipated findings of relevance to a person's health (e.g. female FXS carrier)²⁰ Future conception and/or pregnancy options 		

4 Reproductive genetic carrier screening

Offer RGCS to all prospective parents as almost 90% of carriers have no known family history of the genetic condition they carry.⁴⁵ From November 2023 an MBS item is available for three-condition RGCS. The MBS items form a sequential approach where the female reproductive partner is initially offered screening (Medicare item 73451), and the male reproductive partner is offered screening only if the female receives a carrier result for CF or SMA (Medicare item 73452).⁴⁶

Aspect	Consideration
Conditions screened	 Identifies most individuals who are carriers of CF, SMA and FXS People who are carriers have a greater chance of having children with that condition
Description	 Identifies known commonly clinically significant variants based on Australian population cohorts
Timing	 Ideally preconception Where this has not occurred, offer at the first opportunity in pregnancy Sequential screening is covered by MBS while simultaneous screening is not²
Sample type	BloodSaliva (lab dependent)
Result reporting	 Reported as: Carrier (clinically significant variant identified) or Negative (clinically significant variant not identified) Result availability varies and is laboratory dependent May take up to 4–6 weeks
Test performance	Dependent on individual laboratory services
Advantages	 Supports people to avoid or prepare for having children with an inherited genetic condition Pre-conception screening increases reproductive options compared to screening during pregnancy (e.g. preimplantation genetic testing, use of donor gamete/embryo, adoption, prenatal diagnosis to prepare for care at birth or terminate the pregnancy, decision not to conceive)²
Limitations	 Will not identify de-novo variants in the fetus² Screens a limited number of genes Does not screen for all genetic variants that cause each condition screened² If clinically significant variants are not identified, the possibility the person is a carrier for the condition is reduced but not eliminated (i.e. they have a residual risk)² Assumes person(s) tested is/are biological parent(s)
Comment	 Additional carrier screening for larger panels of genes is available beyond MBS funded items RGCS does not replace the Newborn bloodspot screening test² (NBST) or Prenatal screening for chromosome conditions Carrier testing may identify relatives at risk of carrying the same variant² Consanguineous reproductive partners have a greater likelihood of receiving an increased-chance result² (i.e. both being carriers for the same condition) If family history of genetic condition, refer to clinical genetic services for specialist assessment, as a tailored approach to testing may be more appropriate

Table 8. Three-condition carrier screening

4.1 CF and SMA carrier screening results

Refer to Section 9.5 Cystic fibrosis and Section 9.6 Spinal muscular atrophy for condition details.

Table 9. CF or S	SMA carrier
------------------	-------------

Aspect	Consideration			
Inheritance	 CF and SMA are autosomal recessive conditions⁴⁷ For a child to have CF or SMA, both reproductive partners are carriers for that condition If the female reproductive partner is a carrier, the status of the male reproductive partner is required to estimate the chance of having children with the condition⁴⁷ 			
Reproductive partner result	 If the male reproductive partner is a carrier for the same condition (CF or SMA) as the female reproductive partner, there is a 1 in 4 (25%) chance for each pregnancy that a child will have the condition⁴⁷ 			
Preconception result	 If both reproductive partners are identified as carriers of CF or SMA preconception Recommend genetic counselling to discuss reproductive options, and to inform and support decision-making⁴⁸ Reproductive options may include PGT-M using IVF⁴⁷, donor gametes, adoption, fostering, or choosing not to have children Reproductive partners may choose to conceive without further testing 			
Prenatal result	 If both reproductive partners are identified as carriers of CF or SMA during the current pregnancy: Recommend genetic counselling to inform and support decision-making including the option of invasive and diagnostic testing (CVS or amniocentesis)⁴⁹ If the male reproductive partner declines or is unavailable for screening, discuss: Options for diagnostic testing² Referral for genetic counselling Refer to Section 7.3 Prenatal diagnostic tests 			
Implications for blood relatives	 Advise carriers that blood relatives also have an increased-chance of being carriers⁵⁰ Providing information about potential carrier status to relatives can allow the relatives to also consider and access screening (known as 'cascade testing')⁵⁰ 			
Limitations	 Not all people who are carriers will be detected (i.e. is a risk reduction not a risk elimination screening test) CF and SMA may arise de novo (rare and complex) 			

4.2 FXS carrier screening results

Refer to Section 9.7 Fragile X syndrome for condition details

Table	10.	FXS	carrier
-------	-----	-----	---------

Aspect	Consideration
Inheritance	 FXS is inherited in an X linked pattern⁴⁷ The result may have potential health implications for the person being screened⁴⁷ Premutation associated with primary ovarian insufficiency, (FXPOI) and fragile X associated tremor/ataxia syndrome (FXTAS)
Female carrier	 Premutation and full mutation carriers have an increased-chance of having children with FXS⁴⁷ Dependent on the cytosine guanine guanine (CGG) repeat size, with larger repeat sizes more likely to expand to the full mutation in children If premutation results are between 55 and 69 CGG repeats, recommend adenine guanine guanine (AGG) analysis to assist with result interpretation
Male partner screening	 Male reproductive partner screening is not required (only the female reproductive partner can pass on the condition)
Preconception result	 Recommend genetic counselling to discuss, further screening options, (e.g. AGG interruptions if not provided by the laboratory for premutation carriers), reproductive options, support decision-making and understand implications for the person's own health⁴⁹ Referral to an endocrinologist and/or fertility specialist may assist assessment of FXPOI symptoms Reproductive options may include PGT-M using IVF⁴⁷, donor gametes, adoption, fostering, or choosing not to have children People may choose to conceive without further testing²
Prenatal result	 Recommend genetic counselling to discuss options for the pregnancy and support decision-making including the option of invasive diagnostic testing (CVS or amniocentesis)⁴⁹

4.3 Low-chance result for CF, SMA or FXS

Table 11. Low-chance result for CF, SMA or FXS

Aspect	Consideration		
Result reporting	 When the variants screened for each gene have not been identified, the result indicates the person screened has a low-chance of being a carrier RGCS Not able to detect every genetic variant for CF, and SMA⁴⁵ Will not identify carriers of other genetic conditions² 		
Implications	 A low-chance result: Indicates a clinically significant variant was not detected and the possibility that the person screened is a carrier, although low, cannot be completely excluded² Does not eliminate the chance that a person will have children with a genetic condition² 		
Preconception result	Continue routine care and screening		
Prenatal result	 Continue routine care and screening Advise that the NBST is still indicated and is recommended 		

5 Chromosome condition screening in pregnancy

The following screening tests do not detect all chromosome conditions. Invasive diagnostic testing (CVS or amniocentesis) detects the widest range of chromosome conditions prenatally.

5.1 Combined first trimester screening (CFTS)

Table	12. (Combined	first	trimester	screenina

Aspect	Consideration		
Conditions	• T21 (Down syndrome) (most common chromosome condition), T18		
screened	(Edwards syndrome) and T13 (Patau syndrome)		
Description	 Algorithm that incorporates: Fetal nuchal translucency (NT) and crown rump length (CRL) USS measurement in late first trimester Pregnancy-associated plasma protein A (PAPP-A) and free β subunit of human chorionic gonadotrophin (free/total β-hCG/) at 9–13+6 weeks Maternal and fetal characteristics⁶ 		
Timing	 Between 11–13+6 weeks gestation³⁵ 		
Sample types	 Maternal blood sample NT screening USS²⁰ Transvaginal and transabdominal may be performed Maternal demographic information Increasing maternal age increases the chance of pregnancy with some (but not all) chromosome conditions Fetal characteristics Variations in nasal bone, structural anomalies, tricuspid value flow and ductus venosus waveform may indicate increased-chance of a pregnancy with a chromosome condition 		
Result reporting ⁵¹	 Reported relative to 1:300 Low chance: less than 1 in 300 (e.g. 1 in 1,500) Intermediate chance: 1 in 300 up to 1 in 1,000 (e.g. 1 in 450) Increased chance: more than 1 in 300 (e.g. 1 in 100) Example result for T21 is 1 in (n) Means that among a group of (n) pregnant women with this result, one pregnancy will have T21, while the remaining (n-1) will not Review individual results and refer to specialist services if: NT greater than 3.5 mm PAPP-A less than 0.4 multiples of median (MoM) Nasal bone is absent/structural anomaly demonstrated If chance of aneuploidy intermediate or increased (i.e. more than 1:300) 		
Pattern of result	Refer to Appendix A: Pattern of screening results by condition		
Test performance	 CFTS performs better than any single component (e.g. NT alone) Detects approximately 85% of T21 with a false positive rate of 5%⁵²⁻⁵⁴ Limited data for T13 and T18 Refer to Appendix B: Test performance 		
Advantages	 Provides early detection and maximises time for decision-making USS confirms fetal number, gestation, viability and structural development Pre-eclampsia and fetal growth restriction screening can be performed at the same time (adding uterine artery Doppler) 		
Limitations	Not as accurate as cell free DNA (cfDNA) screening (NIPT/NIPS)		
Comment	 If CFTS declined, consider offering other screening (e.g. NIPT/NIPS and PAPP-A as separate investigation for placental function¹⁶) May identify fetus with T21 that would have been a spontaneous miscarriage (approximately 15% of all pregnancies with T21 miscarried between 11 and 16 weeks compared with less than 2% euploid pregnancies)⁵⁵ Individual results outside of normal parameters can be associated with increased-chance of other chromosome conditions 		

5.2 Non-invasive prenatal screening test (NIPT/NIPS)

Aspect	Consideration					
Conditions screened	 T21 (Down syndrome), T18 (Edwards syndrome) and T13 (Patau syndrome) Sex chromosome conditions (e.g. monosomy X) Some NIPT/NIPS may also screen (upon request) for other less common chromosomal variances (at additional cost) 					
Timing	From 10 weeks gestation (fetal fraction increases with gestation)					
Description	 Molecular targeted screening test that analyses short fragments of cell free DNA (cfDNA) released into the maternal circulation from the placenta through a natural process of cell death Both maternal and fetal cfDNA are present in the maternal serum Analysis estimates the chance of trisomy based on deviation from the expected percentage contribution from each chromosome, adjusted for the percentage of fetal DNA fragments in the maternal blood (fetal fraction) 					
Sample type	Maternal blood (plasma)					
Result reporting	 Reported as increased-chance or low-chance, or no-result 					
Pattern of result	Refer to Appendix A: Pattern of screening results by condition					
Test performance	 Higher performance (sensitivity/specificity) compared to CFTS as a screening test for T21, T18 and T13¹³ Similar results reported across multiple systematic review and meta-analysis⁵⁶⁻⁶⁰ If 'no result' test (no-call result), recommend referral to specialist care as associated with an increased risk of aneuploidy¹² Refer to Appendix B: Test performance 					
Advantages	 Higher test performance characteristics than alternatives (e.g. CFTS) may mean fewer women require invasive diagnostic procedures⁴⁴ False positive rate (specificity) is age independent (unlike CFTS) 					
Limitations	 Requires enough fetal cfDNA in the maternal blood for analysis, (typically reached after 10 weeks gestation)⁴⁴ If fetal fraction is low, may return a false negative or no result⁴⁴ Proportion of pregnancies with low fetal fraction (less than 4%) increases with increasing maternal weight⁶¹ Unreliable if maternal transplantation/recent whole blood transfusion False positive results may occur due to placental mosaicism, co-twin demise and maternal chromosomal variations⁴⁴ Offer diagnostic testing after an increased-chance NIPT/NIPS result to confirm the chromosome condition is present in the fetus Incurs a financial cost as no MBS rebate 					
Multiple pregnancy	 In multiple pregnancy, the overall fetal fraction is higher but the individual contribution for each fetus is lower, making analysis more complex⁶⁴ In non-identical multiple pregnancy, result unable to report if a fetal sex or a chromosome condition applies to one or more fetus Additional chromosome condition screening may not be available 					
Comment	 cfDNA has displaced CFTS as the most common screening test preceding a confirmed prenatal diagnosis of T21⁶² In Queensland, an estimated 25–50% of the pregnant population use cfDNA as a first line screening test⁶³ Can be used as a second-tier screening test before progressing to CVS or amniocentesis²⁰ in some clinical circumstances Discuss implications for fetal sex identification during screening²⁰ RHD genotype may also be performed via the NIPT/NIPS but is not currently offered by commercial laboratories with aneuploidy screening Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <u>Rh D negative woman and pregnancy⁶⁵</u> 					

Table 12 Non investive	propotal	corooning	toot /	
	prenatai	Screening	1621	

5.3 Second trimester serum screening (triple test)

Table 14. Second trimester serum screening	Table 14.	Second	trimester	serum	screening
--	-----------	--------	-----------	-------	-----------

Aspect	Consideration
Conditions screened	 T21 (Down syndrome), T18 (Edwards syndrome) and T13 (Patau syndrome) Does not report individual chance for T18 or T13
Timing	15–20 weeks gestation
Description	 Maternal serum testing (triple test) Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) Free beta (β) human chorionic gonadotrophin(β-hCG) Unconjugated oestriol (uE3)
Pattern of results	Refer to Appendix A: Pattern of screening results by condition
Result reporting	Reported as increased or low-chance (risk) number
Test performance	 Lowest detection rate of any chromosome screen Combination of individual serum screening tests perform better than any single individual serum screening test⁶⁶ Detection rate varies by laboratory and is approximately74.6% with false positive rate 7%⁶⁷
Comment	 If first trimester NT and PAPP-A performed, second trimester maternal serum screening (2TMSS) is not recommended If no prior screening, 2TMSS may be considered Confirm gestational age by USS prior to screening Individual results outside of normal parameters may also suggest other conditions⁶⁸ (e.g. increased AFP may suggest neural tube defect)

6 Increased-chance results

May arise as a result of RGCS before or during pregnancy, or following chromosome condition screening during pregnancy.

6.1 Increased-chance result for chromosome condition

Consideration
 Recommend referral to a MFM service
 Discuss psychosocial support referrals
• Discuss and offer information about the difference between increased-
chance result and a diagnosis
 Offer accurate and balanced information about the condition identified,
including supports available
 Refer to Queensland Clinical Guidelines: <u>Resource list for</u>
preconception and prenatal genetic screening ⁴³
 Refer to Section 2 Support and communication
 Refer to Section 7. Diagnostic testing
 Discuss and offer information about care pathways available relevant to
the circumstances, including:
 Diagnostic testing (i.e. CVS or amniocentesis) and prenatal versus neonatal diagnosis
 Continuation of pregnancy without further investigation
 Preparation for birth of a child with a suspected or confirmed condition
(including ongoing pregnancy care/birth planning and neonatal
management)
 I ermination of pregnancy (including implications for method in relation to timing of diagnostic testing)
Refer to Section 2 Support and communication
 Depending on concurrent clinical findings (e.g. with a hydropic fetus)
some women may choose not to have a diagnostic test and have genetic
testing of the fetus at the time of termination of pregnancy or after birth
• If further investigation is declined or deferred, document decision and plan
(e.g. for birth or postnatal testing) in the health record

Table 15. Increased-chance screening result for chromosome condition

6.2 Increased-chance result for single gene condition

Table 16. Increased-chance screening result for single gene condition

Aspect	Consideration
Referral	 Refer to specialist clinical genetics counselling/service if: Both reproductive partners are carriers of the same single gene condition (e.g. CF or SMA) Female partner is a carrier of an X linked condition (e.g. FXS)
Preconception	 Offer information about reproductive options Refer to Section 4 Reproductive genetic carrier screening
During pregnancy	 Discuss the care pathways available during this pregnancy including (as relevant to the circumstances) Diagnostic testing (i.e. CVS or amniocentesis) and prenatal versus neonatal diagnosis Continuation of pregnancy without further investigation Preparation for birth of a child with a suspected or confirmed condition (including ongoing pregnancy care/birth planning and neonatal management) Termination of pregnancy (including implications for method in relation to timing of diagnostic testing) Refer to Section 7 Diagnostic testing
Support	 Offer psychosocial counselling and support Refer to Section 2 Support and communication

7 Diagnostic testing

7.1 Preimplantation genetic testing

Table 17. Preimplantation diagnostic tests

Aspect	Consideration
Relevant to	 Reproductive partners who are both carriers of an autosomal recessive condition Females who are carriers of an X-linked condition
Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis	 Conception occurs by IVF and embryos are tested before implantation Unaffected embryos are selected for the implantation

7.2 Prior to prenatal diagnostic testing

Relevant when an increased-chance result is identified in the current pregnancy following RGCS or for a chromosome condition.

Aspect	Consideration		
Informed decision-making	 Before definitive management de diagnostic tests (CVS or amnioce Offer in a non-directional manner (i.e. diagnostic testing is optional) Offer counselling or referral to pro- making Refer to Section 2 Support and c 	cisions, offer information entesis) that allows personal d omote and facilitate info communication	on about ecision-making ormed decision-
Information sharing Pregnancy loss	 Offer information about the: Available diagnostic tests and Contribution of the test to ongo pregnancy or neonatal care inf Possibility that other conditions may be identified Procedural risks of the test (to Costs involved and how they a Process/procedure of the test Timeframe for receiving results a desired care pathway (e.g. if term timing of diagnostic procedure matermination (i.e. medical versus s Refer to Queensland Clinical Q Reported rates vary (due to limita quality, technological advances s related variables)^{70,71} 	their timing relevant to bing management decis ormed by fetal diagnos s not identified by the s the woman and fetus) tre to be met ²⁰ and for making further d hination of pregnancy is ay impact options for m urgical termination of p Buideline: <u>Termination</u> tions in study design, n ince older studies conc	gestation sions (e.g. is sis) creening result ecisions about the s requested, the nethod of oregnancy) of pregnancy ⁶⁹ methodology, ducted, operator
	amniocentesis when performe 0.5%	d by skilled operators r	ange from ⁷² : 0.1 to
	Risk	Amniocentesis	CVS
Other risks ⁷²	Second/repeat sample required	Up to 6%	Up to 6%
	Blood-stained sample	0.8%	N/A
	Confined placental mosaicism	N/A	Less than 2%
	Maternal cell contamination	1–2%	1–2%
	Rapid test failure	2%	2%
	Severe infection	rare	rare
	Fetal injury	rare	rare
	Maternal visceral injury	rare	rare
If multiple pregnancy ⁷²	 Requires skilled and experienced mapping, ultrasound scanning) Increased risk of miscarriage in two 	l operator (for performa win pregnancy of appro	ance, pregnancy eximately 1%

7.3 Prenatal diagnostic tests

In some clinical circumstances a diagnostic test may be an alternative to prenatal screening. Counsel reproductive partners and refer for specialist services (e.g. maternal fetal medicine, genetic counselling, clinical geneticists) according to individual circumstances.⁶

Table 19. Prenatal diadnos	stic	tests
----------------------------	------	-------

Aspect	Consideration
Conditions tosted	Chromosome and single gene conditions
Conditions tested	Confirms an increased-chance screening result (if performed)
Test description	 Performed on cells collected from the amniotic fluid or placenta Rapid technological advances in testing occurring (e.g. next generation sequencing)⁷³: Traditionally⁷³: Fluorescence in situ hybridisation (FISH) Chromosome microarray analysis Karyotyping (if indicated) Single gene testing (where indicated) Genomic testing (where indicated)
Test type	 CVS Needle aspirate of placental villi for placental cells Transcervical or transabdominal Amniocentesis Needle aspirate of amniotic fluid for membrane cells (amniocytes)
Timing	 CVS: from 11 completed weeks⁷² Prior to 11 completed weeks, associated with increased chance of transverse limb reduction⁶ Amniocentesis: 16 weeks or more^{72,74} Compared to second trimester amniocentesis, first trimester amniocentesis increases pregnancy loss and spontaneous miscarriages and occurrence of anomalies (particularly talipes)⁷⁵
Test performance	 Procedure related complication rate inversely associated with operator skill and experience⁶
Laboratory	 Pre-notify laboratory prior to collection of CVS/amniocentesis, especially for single gene or genomic testing If possible, two or more weeks in advance as pre-planning and bespoke test set-up may be required Maternal blood sample also required for exclusion of maternal cell contamination testing (MCC) of sample Provide sufficient information for the genetic variant to be tested (e.g. copy of parental/proband genetic test report/s) Paternal blood sample may also be required on rare occasions
Comments	 Results usually available within 2–3 weeks (laboratory dependent) FISH usually within 48 hours to five days Small sample size may delay result CPM from CVS may require confirmation by amniocentesis⁷³ Placental location not always favourable for performing CVS If the increased-chance result is for a chromosome that has a higher likelihood of CPM, amniocentesis may be the preferred diagnostic procedure Risk of mother to child transmission⁷² Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)—low with optimised antiretroviral treatment) Hepatitis B—increases with higher viral load Hepatitis C—no evidence of risk

8 Confirmed genetic condition

Aspect	Consideration
Context	 A rapidly evolving area of new information, technology and treatments that affect outcomes Maintain currency of knowledge, training and expertise to facilitate accurate and impartial information transfer
Referral	 If has not already occurred, following confirmation of a genetic condition in the fetus, refer to specialist services (e.g. maternal fetal medicine, genetic counselling, clinical geneticists, neonatologist, paediatrician or other clinician or service specialising in the single gene condition)²⁰
Information sharing	 Facilitate opportunities for information sharing and decision-making within the timeframes required by the reproductive partners and family Subsequent appointments may be required, information repeated or provided in written or takeaway formats for later review/access Provide information about health and developmental outcomes for children with the condition Offer details of diagnosis specific support groups where connections with people with relevant lived experience can be made Refer to Queensland Clinical Guidelines: <u>Resource list for preconception and prenatal genetic screening</u>⁴³ Discuss options for the pregnancy Continuing the pregnancy Termination of pregnancy
Decision to continue pregnancy	 Discuss as relevant to the individual circumstances Ongoing specialist pregnancy management Adoption or alternative care arrangements If diagnosis is life-limiting or life-threatening, perinatal palliative care If there are new/revised clinical findings during the pregnancy, discuss in a manner that supports the woman's choice to continue or change the decision Refer to paediatric services to facilitate early development of a post-birth management plan
Decision to terminate pregnancy	 Refer to termination of pregnancy service Refer to Queensland Clinical Guideline: <u>Termination of pregnancy</u>⁶⁹
Psychological support	Refer to Table 3. Psychosocial support and wellbeing

Table 20. Confirmation of a chromosome or genetic condition

9 Common chromosome and single gene conditions

T21, T18 and T13 make up approximately 73% of the total prenatally diagnosed aneuploidies.⁶² T21 accounts for approximately half (52%) followed by T18 (11%). Sex chromosome aneuploidies account for approximately 7% and T13, approximately 4%.⁶²

One in 20 people carry a gene variant for one of CF, FXS or SMA.⁴⁵ Approximately 1 in 240 reproductive partners will both be carriers and have an increased chance of having a child with the condition.⁴⁵

There is wide variation in the phenotype of many recognised genetic conditions. The functional and/or health related issues that may eventuate for a child diagnosed with a genetic condition are difficult to predict. Communicate clearly about what is currently known, the uncertainties, and the potential for new technologies and treatments in relation to chromosome and single gene conditions. For referral and support options refer to Queensland Clinical Guidelines: <u>Resource list for</u> <u>preconception and prenatal genetic screening.</u>⁴³

9.1 Trisomy 21 (Down syndrome)

Table 21. Trisomy 21 (Down syndrome)

Aspect	Consideration
Genotype	 Additional copy of chromosome 21 Approximately 3% of people with Down syndrome have an unbalanced chromosome translocation rather than a complete extra chromosome 21 Approximately 1–2% of people with Down syndrome have a mosaic form where some but not all cells have an additional chromosome 21¹³
Incidence	 Approximately 1 in 1,158 babies are born with T21 in Australia¹⁰ Incidence increases with the age of the woman from 1 in 1,400 for a woman 20 years of age to 1 in 30 at age 45 years Because younger women have more babies, the majority of babies born with T21 are born to women under 35 years of age¹¹
Phenotype traits	 May include hypotonia (single most consistent feature), short stature, brachycephaly, up-slanting palpebral fissures, epicanthus, Brushfield spots on the iris, protruding tongue, smaller ears, short, broad hands, fifth finger clinodactyly and single transverse palmar crease⁷⁶ Intellectual disability Increased frequency of anomalies of the cardiac, gastrointestinal, urinary, endocrine, musculoskeletal and respiratory systems, leukemia and early onset of Alzheimer's disease⁷⁶
Life and health	Early intervention supports developmental outcomesRegular health screening important

9.2 Trisomy 18 (Edwards syndrome)

Table 22. Trisomy 18 (Edwards syndrome)

Aspect	Consideration					
Genotype	Additional copy of chromosome 18 ⁷⁷					
Incidence	 In Victoria Australia, reported as⁷⁸: Overall prevalence of 0.87 per 1000 pregnancies Live birth prevalence of less than 0.01 per 1000 live births High chance of fetal loss and stillbirth⁷⁹ 					
Phenotype traits	 Multiple anomalies including cardiovascular, nervous and musculoskeletal system⁷⁷ Developmental and intellectual disability⁷⁷ 					
Life and health	 Considered a life-limiting condition Most babies with T18 require specialist care⁷⁹ Sex specific differences in survival with females more likely to be born alive⁷⁷ Increased intervention may account for better survival and outcomes⁸⁰ Improved survival for children with mosaic T18⁷⁹ 					

9.3 Trisomy 13 (Patau syndrome)

Aspect	Consideration					
Genotype	Additional copy of chromosome 13					
Incidence	 In Victoria Australia reported as⁷⁸: Overall prevalence of 0.66 per 1000 pregnancies Live birth prevalence of 0.02 per 1000 live births High chance of fetal loss, stillbirth or neonatal death 					
Phenotype traits	 Multiple congenital anomalies including orofacial clefts, microphthalmia/anophthalmia, cardiovascular and postaxial polydactyly of the limbs⁸¹ Developmental and intellectual disability⁸¹ 					
Life and health	 Considered a life-limiting condition Most babies born with T13 require specialist care⁷⁹ Increased intervention may account for better survival and outcomes⁸² Improved survival for children with mosaic T13⁷⁹ 					

9.4 Common sex chromosome conditions

Prior to the inclusion of sex chromosome aneuploidy (SCA) in NIPT/NIPS, most cases of prenatally diagnosed SCAs were incidental findings following diagnostic testing for an unrelated indication. Many individuals remained undiagnosed in the general population.

Aspect	Consideration					
Genotype	 A missing X chromosome, an extra copy of the X chromosome, or one or more extra copies of the Y chromosome 					
 Also called monosomy X or 45, X Only females affected Usually associated with having one copy of the X chromosome Mosaicism is frequent Estimated to occur in 1 in 2,000 females⁸³ There are many Turner syndrome variant arrangements² 						
Klinefelter syndrome	 Associated with having an additional copy of the X chromosome (47, XXY) Only males affected Estimated to occur in 1 in 500 to 1 in 1000 males born in Australia⁸⁴ In Victoria Australia, most common prenatally diagnosed SCA⁸⁵ Early intervention improves neurodevelopmental outcomes⁸⁵ 					
Triple X	 Associated with an additional copy of the X chromosome (47, XXX) Only females affected Estimated to occur in1 in 1000 females⁸⁶ 					
Jacob syndrome	 Associated with an additional copy of the Y chromosome (47, XYY) Only males affected Estimated to occur in 1 in 1000 males⁸⁷ 					
Life and health	Wide phenotypic variationMany remain undiagnosed in the general population					
Considerations	 cfDNA has led to a significant increase in the rate of prenatal detection of sex chromosome aneuploidies⁸⁵ 					

Table 24. Sex chromosome conditions

9.5 Cystic fibrosis (CF)

Table 25. Cystic fibrosis

Aspect	Consideration					
Inheritance mode	 Autosomal recessive (occurs equally in males and females)⁸⁸ 					
Genotype ⁸⁹	 Two copies of <i>Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator</i> (<i>CFTR</i>) gene with clinically significant variants Over 2,000 known CFTR variants, not all of which cause CF Different variants and variant combinations associated with varying symptoms Although a variant by itself does not predict the course of the disease, knowing which variant(s) people have, may assist in identifying how others with the same variant(s) have been affected In Australia estimated 90% of people with CF have the variant C.1521 1523del (p.Phe508del) (47% of whom are homozygotes) 					
Incidence and carrier frequency ⁹⁰	 Carrier frequency and therefore prevalence varies across populations and ethnicities but screening is recommended for all ethnicities (pan-ethnic) People of East Asian ancestry are less likely to have CF than people of European ancestry, but are more likely to have variants that are missed by screening tests that target a limited set of high frequency CF variants Incidence in Australia estimated at 1 in 3,000 live births with wide variation worldwide (1 in 3000–6000 in Europe, 1 in 1350 in Ireland and 1 in 25,000 in Finland) Carrier frequency estimated at 1 in 34 in Australia 					
Phenotype traits	 Classic CF chronic suppurative lung disease, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, blocked biliary ducts, elevated sweat electrolytes, poor weight gain, and infertility in males⁴⁵ Other more variable phenotypes include pancreatic sufficient CF and <i>CFTR-RD</i> Some <i>CFTR</i> genes associated with a broad phenotype including with minimal disease Early commencement of disease-modifying therapies that can be aided by prenatal diagnosis 					
Life and health	 Rapidly evolving area affected by medical advances The most common life-limiting autosomal recessive condition affecting Australian children⁸⁸ Meticulous daily management of lung disease and prompt aggressive treatment of exacerbations is required to preserve lung function⁹¹ Management by multidisciplinary teams with expertise in respiratory medicine, gastroenterology, endocrinology, physiotherapy, nutrition, psychology and social work⁹² Median life expectancy has significantly improved to 53 years⁸⁸ Potential for disease-modifying therapies to dramatically reduce symptoms and further increase survival⁹³ Depending on <i>CFTR</i> variant, some people are eligible to receive <i>CFTR</i> modulators A class of drugs that act by improving production, intracellular processing, and/or function of the variant CFTR protein (e.g. ivacaftor, lumacaftor/ivacaftor, tezacaftor/ivacaftor, elexacaftor/ivacaftor)⁹³ 					

9.6 Spinal muscular atrophy (SMA)

Table 26.	Spinal	muscular	atrophy
	• p		~~~~~~···

Aspect	Consideration						
Inheritance mode	Autosomal recessive ⁹⁴						
Genotype	 95% have homozygous deletions of the survival motor neuron gene (SMN1)⁹⁴ 						
Prevalence and	• Prevalence ⁴⁵ : 1 in 10,000						
carrier frequency	 Carrier frequency^{45,95}: 1 in 35 to 1:40 						
Phenotype traits	 Characterised by progressive muscle weakness and atrophy⁹⁶ Classified according to maximal functional status achieved (descriptions based on presentation without treatment)⁴⁵ Type 1: never sit unsupported, onset before 6 months, marked weakness and hypotonia, areflexia, tongue fasciculations, life expectancy less than two years due to respiratory failure Type 2: sit independently but never stand or walk, onset between 6 and 18 months, proximal weakness, hand tremor, scoliosis, life expectancy more than 2 years to 3rd/4th decade Type 3: stand and walk independently, onset after 18 months, may ultimately require wheelchair, life expectancy similar to normal population 						
Life and health	 Most frequent genetic cause of infant mortality⁴⁰ Treatment landscape is rapidly changing the clinical presentation⁹⁷ Greater clinical benefit with early (pre-symptom onset) initiation of treatment (e.g. nusinersen, risdiplam and onasemnogene abeparvovec)^{96,97} Requires multidisciplinary management of pulmonary, gastrointestinal, nutritional, neurological and orthopaedic issues⁴⁵ 						

9.7 Fragile X syndrome

Table 27. Fragile X syndrome

Aspect	Consideration					
Inheritance mode	• X-linked ⁹⁸					
Genotype	 The expansion of the CGG triplet repeat region of the Fragile X messenger ribonucleoprotein (FMR1) gene^{98,99} Full mutation defined as 200+ CGG repeats⁴⁵ Premutation defined as 55–200 CGG repeats⁹⁸ 					
Prevalence/	 Prevalence⁴⁵: 1 in 4,000 to 1 in 6,000 					
carrier frequency	Carrier frequency ⁴⁵ : 1 in 250					
Phenotype traits	 Most common cause of inherited intellectual disability⁹⁸ with males more severely affected than females⁹⁸ Features vary depending on mutation state (full versus premutation) Full mutation male: intellectual disability profound (intelligence quotient (IQ) less than 20) to moderate (IQ 40–54)⁹⁸ Full mutation females: 30–50% have IQ less than 70, and 50–70% have IQ less than 85⁹⁸ Commonly developmental and speech delay, autistic-like behaviours, anxiety, hyperactivity, epilepsy, macrocephaly, large ears, long face⁹⁸ Individuals with premutation do not have FXS but Female premutation carriers have an increased chance of primary ovarian insufficiency⁹⁸ Male and female premutation have an increased chance of fragile X-associated tremor/ataxia syndrome (usually developing after age 50 years)⁴⁵ Female full and premutation carriers have an increased chance of having a child with FXS 					
Life and health	 Early intervention including occupational and speech therapy, supports developmental outcomes¹⁰⁰ Pharmacological treatments available for hyperactivity, anxiety, aggression and mood instability⁴⁵ Promising results from targeted treatment pharmacological therapy aimed at improving symptoms and increasing independent functioning in everyday life¹⁰¹ 					

References

1. Orr B, Godek KM, Compton D. Aneuploidy. Current Biology 2015;25(13):R538-42.

2. Gregg AR, Aarabi M, Klugman S, Leach NT, Bashford MT, Goldwaser T, et al. Screening for autosomal recessive and X-linked conditions during pregnancy and preconception: a practice resource of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics (ACMG). Genetics in Medicine 2021;23(10):1793-806.

3. Genetic Alliance; District of Columbia Department of Health. Genetics 101. In: Understanding genetics: a district of columbia guide for patients and health professionals: Genetic Alliance; 2010.

4. Garvan Institute of Medical Research. Learn about genomics. [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2023 April 11]. Available from: https://www.garvan.org.au.

5. Fletcher H, Hickey I. BIOS Instant Notes in Genetics. [Book]. New York: Garland Science; 2013 [cited 2023 April 26]. Available from: https://search.ebscohost.com.

6. The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Prenatal screening and diagnostic testing for fetal chromosomal and genetic conditions. [Internet]. 2018. [cited 2023 April 04]. Available from: https://ranzcog.edu.au.

7. Australian College of Midwives. Aims and scope. Women and Birth. [Internet]. 2024 [cited 2024 March 3]. Available from: https://www.womenandbirth.org.

8. Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care. First evaluation report: national stillbirth action and implementation plan. [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2024 March 4]. Available from: <u>https://www.health.gov.au</u>.

9. Xu C, Li J, Chen S, Cai X, Jing R, Qin X, et al. Genetic deconvolution of fetal and maternal cell-free DNA in maternal plasma enables next-generation non-invasive prenatal screening. Cell Discovery 2022;8(1):109.

10. de Graaf G, Skladzien E, Buckley F, Skotko BG. Estimation of the number of people with Down syndrome in Australia and New Zealand. Genetics in Medicine 2022;24(12):2568-77.

11. Down Syndrome Australia. Down syndrome statistics in Australia. [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023 April 04]. Available from: https://www.downsyndrome.org.au.

12. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG). Screening for fetal chromosomal abnormalities. ACOG Practice Bulletin No. 226. Obstetrics & Gynecology. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2023 January 16]; 136(4):e48-69 DOI:10.1097/AOG.00000000004084.

 Hui L, Ellis K, Mayen D, Pertile MD, Reimers R, Sun L, et al. Position statement from the International Society for Prenatal Diagnosis on the use of non-invasive prenatal testing for the detection of fetal chromosomal conditions in singleton pregnancies. Prenatal Diagnosis 2023;43(7):814-28.

14. Nuffield Council on Bioethics. Non-invasive prenatal testing: ethical issues. [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2023 April 05]. Available from: https://www.nuffieldbioethics.org.

15. Steele B. Response to editorial: 'risk or chance'. Journal of Medical Screening 2022;29(2):69-70.

16. Battese Ellis K, Sathasivam N, Bonifacio M, Benzie R. Comparison of noninvasive prenatal screening with combined firsttrimester screening as a frontline screening approach for common trisomies in a public hospital in Australia. Australian & New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology 2022.

17. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Standard care. Guideline No. MN22.50-V2-R27. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2022. [cited 2023 April 11]. Available from: https://www.health.gld.gov.au/gcg.

18. The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Prenatal assessment of fetal structural conditions. [Internet]. 2018. [cited 2023 April 02]. Available from: https://ranzcog.edu.au.

19. Hodgson J, McClaren BJ. Parental experiences after prenatal diagnosis of fetal abnormality. Seminars in Fetal Neonatal Medicine 2018;23(2):150-4.

20. Australian Government. Department of Health. Clinical practice guidelines: pregnancy care. [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2022 November 24]. Available from: https://www.health.gov.au.

21. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Folic acid. [Internet]. December 2022 [cited 2023 March 25]. Available from: https://www.cdc.gov.

22. Salomon LJ, Alfirevic Z, Audibert F, Kagan KO, Paladini D, Yeo G, et al. ISUOG updated consensus statement on the impact of cfDNA aneuploidy testing on screening policies and prenatal ultrasound practice. Ultrasound in Obstetrics & Gynecology 2017;49(6):815-6.

23. Prabhu M, Kuller JA, Biggio JR. Society for Maternal-Fetal Medicine Consult Series #57: Evaluation and management of isolated soft ultrasound markers for aneuploidy in the second trimester. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2021;225(4):B2-B15.

24. Metcalfe SA. Genetic counselling, patient education, and informed decision-making in the genomic era. Seminars in Fetal Neonatal Medicine 2018;23(2):142-9.

25. Bowman-Smart H, Savuléscu J, Mand C, Gyngell C, Pertile M, D., Lewis S, et al. 'Is it better not to know certain things?': views of women who have undergone non-invasive prenatal testing on its possible future applications. Journal of Medical Ethics 2019;45(4):231.

26. Cernat A, De Freitas C, Majid U, Trivedi F, Higgins C, Vanstone M. Facilitating informed choice about non-invasive prenatal testing (NIPT): a systematic review and qualitative meta-synthesis of women's experiences. BioMed Central Pregnancy Childbirth 2019;19(1):27.

27. Valentin C, Smidt A, Barton R, Wilson NJ, How B. Mothers of a child with Down syndrome: a qualitative analysis of the perspectives on non-invasive prenatal testing. Midwifery 2019;76:118-24.

McKinn S, Javid N, Newson AJ, Freeman L, Bonner C, Shand AW, et al. Clinician views and experiences of non-invasive prenatal genetic screening tests in Australia. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2022;62(6):830-7.
 Inclusion Australia. [Internet][cited 2023 December 08]. Available from: https://www.inclusionaustralia.org.au.

30. Farrell RM, Pierce M, Collart C, Yao M, Coleridge M, Chien EK, et al. Decision-making for prenatal genetic screening: how will pregnant women navigate a growing number of aneuploidy and carrier screening options? BioMed Central Pregnancy Childbirth 2021;21(1):806.

31. McKinn S, Javid N, Newson AJ, Freeman L, Bonner C, Shand AW, et al. Clinician views and experiences of non-invasive prenatal genetic screening tests in Australia. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2022;62(6):830-7.

32. Crombag NMTH, Page-Christiaens GCML, Skotko BG, de Graaf G. Receiving the news of Down syndrome in the era of prenatal testing. American Journal of Medical Genetics Part A 2020;182(2):374-85.

33. Werner-Lin A, McCoyd JLM, Bernhardt BA. Balancing genetics (science) and counseling (art) in prenatal chromosomal microarray testing. Journal of Genetic Counseling 2016;25(5):855-67.

34. Lafarge C, Usher L, Mitchell K, Fox P. The role of rumination in adjusting to termination of pregnancy for fetal abnormality: Rumination as a predictor and mediator of posttraumatic growth. Psychological Trauma 2020;12(1):101-9.

35. Australasian Society of Ultrasound in Medicine. Guidelines for the performance of first trimester ultrasound. [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2023 March 25]. Available from: <u>https://www.asum.com.au</u>.

36. Australasian Society of Ultrasound in Medicine. Parent-centred communication in obstetric ultrasound. [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2023 November 02]. Available from: https://www.asum.com.au.

37. Queensland Government, Down Syndrome Australia. Prenatal screening for chromosomal conditions including Down Syndrome: practice resource. [Internet]. n.d. [cited 2023 November 02]. Available from: https://www.prenatalscreening.org.au. 38. Australian Government. MBS Online: Medicare Benefits Schedule. [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023 April 04]. Available from: https://www.mbsonline.gov.au

39. Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care. About Medicare. [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023 November 02]. Available from: https://www.health.gov.au.

40. Vears D, Amor DJ. A framework for reporting secondary and incidental findings in prenatal sequencing: When and for whom? Prenatal Diagnosis 2022;42(6):697-704.

41. Kristjansdottir H, Gottfredsdottir H. Making sense of the situation: women's reflection of positive fetal screening 11-21 months after giving birth. Midwifery 2014;30(6):643-9.

42. Green J, Hewison J, Bekker H, Bryant L, Cuckle H. Psychosocial aspects of genetic screening of pregnant women and newborns: a systematic review. Health Technology Assessment. [Internet]. 2004 [cited 2023 April 5]; 8(33)

43. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Resource list for preconception and prenatal genetic screening. Guideline No. F-24.36-4-V1-R29. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2024. [cited 2024 March 01]. Available from: https://www.health.gld.gov.au/gcg.

44. Spencer R, Hewitt H, McCarthy L, Wimalasundera R, Pandya P. Non-invasive prenatal testing for aneuploidy screening. British Medical Journal 2020;371:m3930.

45. Archibald AD, Smith MJ, Burgess T, Scarff KL, Elliott J, Hunt CE, et al. Reproductive genetic carrier screening for cystic fibrosis, fragile X syndrome, and spinal muscular atrophy in Australia: outcomes of 12,000 tests. Genetics in Medicine 2018:20(5):513-23

46. Kirk EP, Ong R, Boggs K, Hardy T, Righetti S, Kamien B, et al. Gene selection for the Australian Reproductive Genetic Carrier Screening Project ("Mackenzie's Mission"). European Journal of Human Genetics 2021;29(1):79-87.

47. Delatycki MB, Laing NG, Moore SJ, Emery J, Archibald AD, Massie J, et al. Preconception and antenatal carrier screening for genetic conditions: The critical role of general practitioners. Australian Journal of General Practice 2019;48(3):106-10.

48. Royal Australian College of General Practitioners (RACGP). Genomics in general practice. [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2023 April 01]. Available from: https://www.racgp.org.au

49. The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Genetic carrier screening [Internet]. 2019. [cited 2023 April 13]. Available from: https://ranzcog.edu.au

50. Srinivasan S, Won NY, Dotson WD, Wright ST, Roberts MC. Barriers and facilitators for cascade testing in genetic conditions: a systematic review. European Journal of Human Genetics 2020;28(12):1631-44.

51. Carmichael JB, Liu HP, Janik D, Hallahan TW, Nicolaides KH, Krantz DA. Expanded conventional first trimester screening. Prenatal Diagnosis 2017;37(8):802-7.

52. Alldred SK, Takwoingi Y, Guo B, Pennant M, Deeks JJ, Neilson JP, et al. First and second trimester serum tests with and without first trimester ultrasound tests for Down's syndrome screening. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. [Internet]. 2017, [cited 2023 January 18]. Issue 3. Art No.: CD012599. DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD012599.

53. Lindquist A, Hui L, Poulton A, Kluckow E, Hutchinson B, Pertile MD, et al. State-wide utilization and performance of traditional and cell-free DNA-based prenatal testing pathways: the Victorian Perinatal Record Linkage (PeRL) study. Ultrasound in Obstetrics & Gynecology 2020;56(2):215-24.

54. Malone FD, Canick JA, Ball RH, Nyberg DA, Comstock CH, Bukowski R, et al. First-trimester or second-trimester screening, or both, for Down's syndrome. New England Journal of Medicine 2005;353(19):2001-11.

55. Messerlian G, Farina A, Palomaki G. First trimester combined test and integrated tests for screening for Down Syndrome and trisomy 18. 2022. UpToDate Inc. Waltham MA. [Internet] [cited 2023 April 02]. Available from: https://www.uptodate.com

56. Badeau M, Lindsay C, Blais J, Nshimyumukiza L, Takwoingi Y, Langlois S, et al. Genomics-based non-invasive prenatal testing for detection of fetal chromosomal aneuploidy in pregnant women. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. [Internet]. 2017, [cited 2023 March 13]. Issue 11. Art No.: DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD011767.pub2.

57. Demko Z, Prigmore B, Benn P. A critical evaluation of validation and clinical experience studies in non-invasive prenatal testing for trisomies 21, 18, and 13 and monosomy X. Journal of Clinical Medicine 2022;11(16):4760.

58. Iwarsson E, Jacobsson B, Dagerhamn J, Davidson T, Bernabé E, Heibert Arnlind M. Analysis of cell-free fetal DNA in maternal blood for detection of trisomy 21, 18 and 13 in a general pregnant population and in a high risk population-a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 2017;96(1):7-18.

59. Mackie FL, Hemming K, Allen S, Morris RK, Kilby MD. The accuracy of cell-free fetal DNA-based non-invasive prenatal testing in singleton pregnancies: a systematic review and bivariate meta-analysis. British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2017;124(1):32-46.

60. Taylor-Phillips S, Freeman K, Geppert J, Agbebiyi A, Uthman OA, Madan J, et al. Accuracy of non-invasive prenatal testing using cell-free DNA for detection of Down, Edwards and Patau syndromes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. British Medical Journal Open. [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2023 April 4]; 6(1):e010002 DOI:10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010002.

61. Juul LA, Hartwig TS, Ambye L, Sørensen S, Jørgensen FS. Noninvasive prenatal testing and maternal obesity: a review. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 2020;99(6):744-50.

62. Hui L, Hutchinson B, Poulton A, Halliday J. Population-based impact of noninvasive prenatal screening on screening and diagnostic testing for fetal aneuploidy. Genetics in Medicine 2017;19(12):1338-45.

63. Gadsboll K, Petersen OB, Gatinois V, Strange H, Jacobsson B, Wapner R, et al. Current use of noninvasive prenatal testing in Europe, Australia and the USA: a graphical presentation. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 2020;99(6):722-30. 64. Benn P, Rebarber A. Non-invasive prenatal testing in the management of twin pregnancies. Prenatal Diagnosis 2021;41(10):1233-40.

65. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Rh D negative woman and pregnancy. Guideline No. MN23.74-V1-R28. [Internet]. Queensland Health. 2023. [cited 2024 March 07]. Available from: https://www.health.gld.gov.au/gcg

66. Chen Y, Chen Y, Ning W, Zhang W, Li L, Wang X, et al. Diagnostic value of maternal alpha-fetoprotein variants in secondtrimester biochemical screening for trisomy 21 and 18. Scientific Reports 2022;12(1):13605.

67. Cocciolone R, Brameld K, O'Leary P, Haan E, Muller P, Shand K. Combining first and second trimester markers for Down syndrome screening: think twice. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2008;48(5):492-500. 68. Aboughalia H, Bastawrous S, Revzin MV, Delaney SS, Katz DS, Moshiri M. Imaging findings in association with altered maternal alpha-fetoprotein levels during pregnancy. Abdominal Radiology (New York) 2020;45(10):3239-57.

69. Queensland Clinical Guidelines. Termination of pregnancy. Guideline No. MN19.21-V9-R24. [Internet]. Queensland Health.

2019. [cited 2024 February 01]. Available from: <u>https://www.health.qld.gov.au/qcg</u>.
70. Salomon LJ, Sotiriadis A, Wulff CB, Odibo A, Akolekar R. Risk of miscarriage following amniocentesis or chorionic villus sampling: systematic review of literature and updated meta-analysis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 2019;54(4):442-51.

71. Navaratnam K, Alfirevic Z. Trials and tribulations of meta-analyzing procedure-related risks of amniocentesis and chorionic villus sampling. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 2019;54(4):437-41.

72. Navaratnam K, Alfirevic Z. Amniocentesis and chorionic villus sampling: Green-top Guideline No. 8. British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. [Internet]. 2022 [cited 2023 November 6]; 129(1):e1-e15 DOI:10.1111/1471-0528.16821.

73. Jenkins M, Seasely AR, Subramaniam A. Prenatal genetic testing 2: diagnostic tests. Current Opinion in Pediatrics 2022:34(6):553-8.

74. International Society of Ultrasound in Obstetrics and Gynecology (ISUOG). ISUOG Practice Guidelines: invasive procedures for prenatal diagnosis. Ultrasound in Obstetrics & Gynecology 2016;48:256-68.

75. Alfirevic Z, Navaratnam K, Mujezinovic F. Amniocentesis and chorionic villus sampling for prenatal diagnosis. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. [Internet]. 2017, [cited 2023 April 04]. Issue 9. Art No.: CD003252. DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD003252.pub2.

76. Korlimarla A, Hart SJ, Spiridigliozzi GA, Kishnani PS. Down syndrome. In: John C. Carey, Agatino Battaglia, David Viskochil, Cassidy SB, editors. Cassidy and Allanson's Management of Genetic Syndromes. 4th ed: John Wiley & Son Inc; 2021. p. 355-87. 77. Albizua I, Chopra P, Sherman SL, Gambello MJ, Warren ST. Analysis of the genomic expression profile in trisomy 18: insight into possible genes involved in the associated phenotypes. Human Molecular Genetics 2020;29(2):238-47.

78. Kluckow E, Halliday J, Poulton A, Lindquist A, Hutchinson B, Bethune M, et al. Association between timing of diagnosis of trisomy 21, 18, and 13 and maternal socio-economic status in Victoria, Australia: a population-based cohort study from 2015 to 2016. Prenatal Diagnosis 2019;39(13):1254-61.

79. Meyer RE, Liu G, Gilboa SM, Ethen MK, Aylsworth AS, Powell CM, et al. Survival of children with trisomy 13 and trisomy 18: a multi-state population-based study. American Journal of Medical Genetics Part A 2016;170a(4):825-37.

80. Suto M, Isayama T, Morisaki N. Population-Based Analysis of Secular Trends in Age at Death in Trisomy 18 Syndrome in Japan from 1975 to 2016. Neonatology 2021;118(1):47-53.

81. Carey JC. Trisomy 18 and trisomy 13 syndromes. In: John C. Carey, Agatino Battaglia, David Viskochil, Cassidy SB, editors. Cassidy and Allanson's management of genetic syndromes. 4th ed: John Wiley & Sons Inc; 2021. p. 937-56.

82. Song IG, Shin SH, Cho Y-M, Lim Y. Survival of children with trisomy 18 associated with the presence of congenital heart disease and intervention in the Republic of Korea. BioMed Central Pediatrics 2023;23(1):252.

83. Centre for Genetics Education. Fact sheet 40 | Turner Syndrome. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2024 January 18]. Available from: https://www.genetics.edu.au.

84. Centre for Genetics Education. Fact sheet 39 | Klinefelter Syndrome. [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2024 January 18]. Available from: https://www.genetics.edu.au

85. Loughry L, Pynaker C, White M, Halliday J, Hui L. State-wide increase in prenatal diagnosis of klinefelter syndrome on amniocentesis and chorionic villus sampling: Impact of non-invasive prenatal testing for sex chromosome conditions. Prenatal Diagnosis 2023;43(2):156-61.

86. Johnston M, Warton C, Pertile MD, Taylor-Sands M, Delatycki MB, Hui L, et al. Ethical issues associated with prenatal screening using non-invasive prenatal testing for sex chromosome aneuploidy. Prenatal Diagnosis 2023;43(2):226-34. 87. Australian X and Y Spectrum Support. XYY Syndrome. [Internet] 2024 [cited 2024 January 18]. Available from: https://axys.org.au.

88. Bruorton M, Goddard T. Drug treatment of cystic fibrosis. Australian Prescriber 2022;45(5):171-5.

89. Clinical and Functional Translation of CFTR (CFTR2). [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2024 January 17]. Available from: https://cftr2.org. 90. Shum BOV, Sng LMF, Ruseckaite R, Henner I, Twine N, Bauer DC, et al. The inequity of targeted cystic fibrosis reproductive carrier screening tests in Australia. Prenatal Diagnosis 2023;43(1):109-16.

91. Castellani C, Duff AJA, Bell SC, Heijerman HGM, Munck A, Ratjen F, et al. ECFS best practice guidelines: the 2018 revision. Journal of Cystic Fibrosis 2018;17(2):153-78.

92. Bell SC, Mall MA, Gutierrez H, Macek M, Madge S, Davies JC, et al. The future of cystic fibrosis care: a global perspective. Lancet Respiratory Medicine 2020;8(1):65-124.

93. Ahern S, Salimi F, Caruso M, Ruseckaite, Bell SC, Burke N, et al. Australian cystic fibrosis data registry annual report 2020. [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2023 April 04]. Available from: https://www.cfsa.org.au

94. Ogino S, Wilson RB. Genetic testing and risk assessment for spinal muscular atrophy (SMA). Human Genetics 2002;111(6):477-500

95. Spinal Muscular Atrophy Australia Inc. What is SMA? [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023 November 03]. Available from:

https://smaaustralia.org.au. 96. Mercuri E, Pera MC, Scoto M, Finkel R, Muntoni F. Spinal muscular atrophy — insights and challenges in the treatment era. Nature Reviews Neurology 2020;16(12):706-15.

97. Newson AJ, Dive L, Cini J, Hurley E, Farrar MA. Ethical aspects of the changing landscape for spinal muscular atrophy management in Australia. Australian Journal of General Practice 2022;51(3):131-5.

98. Crawford DC, Acuña JM, Sherman SL. FMR1 and the fragile X syndrome: human genome epidemiology review. Genetics in Medicine 2001;3(5):359-71.

99. Bruford E, on behalf of the Hugo Gene Nomenclature Committee (HGNC). Comment on Herring et al. The use of "retardation" in FRAXA, FMRP, FMR1 and other designations. Cells 2022;11(12):1044.

100. Hagerman RJ. Fragile x syndrome and premutation-associated disorders. In: John C. Carey, Agatino Battaglia, David Viskochil, Cassidy SB, editors. Cassidy and Allanson's Management of Genetic Syndromes. 4th ed: John Wiley & Son Inc; 2021. p. 443-57

101. Protic D, Salcedo-Arellano M, Dy J, Potter L, Hagerman R. New targeted treatments for Fragile X syndrome. Current Pediatric Reviews 2019;15(4):251-8.

Appendix A: Pattern of screening results by condition

Condition	AFP	uE3	hCG	NT	PAPP-A	Fetal fraction
T21 (Down syndrome)	¥	¥	1	ተተ	4	↑
T18 (Edwards syndrome)	•	$\mathbf{A}\mathbf{A}$	$\uparrow \uparrow$	ተተ	$\uparrow \uparrow$	¥
T13 (Patau syndrome)	← →	← →	← →	1	1	¥
45X with hydrops	¥	¥	↑	↑	↓	
45X without hydrops	¥	¥	¥	1	≁ ↓	
Sex chromosome aneuploidy	< →	← →	← →	← →	←→	
Triploidy (maternal)	↔	¥	¥	1	≁ ₩	
Triploidy (paternal)	← →	¥	¥	↑	↓	

↑: Increased, ↓: decreased, ←→: unchanged, ↑↓: variable, AFP: alpha fetoprotein, hCG: human chorionic gonadotrophin, NT: nuchal translucency, PAPP-A: pregnancy associated plasma protein, uE3: unconjugated estriol

Adapted from: Messerlian G, Farina A, Palomaki G. Maternal serum marker pattern in selected fetal syndromes 2022. UpToDate Inc. Waltham MA. Internet [cited 2023 April 02]. Available from: https://www.uptodate.com

Appendix B: Test performance

Take into account that test performance varies by laboratory, underlying population prevalence and individual person characteristics.

NIPT/NIPS test performance for trisomies and sex chromosome aneuploidies (SCA	A)
---	----

Condition	Sensitivity	95% CI	Specificity (%)	95% CI	PPV (%)	95% CI	NPV	95% CI
T21 (Down syndrome)	98.80	97.81 to 99.34	99.96	99.92 to 99.98	91.78	88.43 to 94.23	100	99.99 to 100
T18 (Edwards syndrome)	98.83	95.45 to.99.71	99.93	99.83 to 99.97	65.77	45.29 to 81.68	100	100 to 100
T13 (Patau syndrome)	100	0 to 100	99.96	99.92 to 99.98	37.23	26.08 to 49.93	100	100 to 100
Monosomy X	97.68	84.25 to 99.70	99.84	99.67 to 99.92	29.52	22.72 to 37.36	100	99.98 to 100
47,XXX	100	0 to 100	99.97	99.96 to 99.98	53.95	40.58 to 66.77	100	0 to 100
47,XXY	99.25	78.13 to 99.98	99.99	99.98 to 99.99	74.05	59.47 to 84.73	100	99.98 to 100
47,XYY	100	0.0 to 100	99.99	99.99 to 100	74.45	58.40 to 85.81	100	0 to 100
Overall SCA	99.63	94.83 to 99.98	99.80	99.69 to 99.88	43.13	37.92 to 48.50	100	99.99 to 100

Source: Rose NC, Barrie ES, Malinowski J, Jenkins GP, McClain MR, LaGrave D, et al. Systematic evidence-based review: The application of noninvasive prenatal screening using cell-free DNA in general-risk pregnancies. Genetics in Medicine 2022;24(9):1992. NIPT/NIPS: non-invasive prenatal screening test

CFTS test performance for T21

Condition	Sensitivity 95% Cl Specificity		95% CI	
T21 (Down syndrome)	87.95	79.22 to 93.32	99.97	99.95 to 100
Combined T21/18/13	89.57	82.64 to 93.93	97.25	97.10 to 97.40

Source: Lindquist A, Hui L, Poulton A, Kluckow E, Hutchinson B, Pertile MD, et al. State-wide utilization and performance of traditional and cell-free DNA-based prenatal testing pathways: the Victorian Perinatal Record Linkage (PeRL) study. Ultrasound in Obstetrics & Gynecology 2020;56(2):215-24.

Acknowledgements

Queensland Clinical Guidelines gratefully acknowledge the contribution of Queensland clinicians and other stakeholders who participated throughout the guideline development process particularly:

Working Party Clinical Lead

Ms Pauline McGrath, Genetic Counsellor, Genetic Health Queensland Dr Kim Nolan, General Practitioner, Brisbane Dr Renuka Sekar, Maternal Fetal Medicine Specialist, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital

QCG Program Officer

Ms Elizabeth Callinan, Project Officer, Down Syndrome Queensland Ms Jacinta Lee, Manager, Queensland Clinical Guidelines

Working Party Members

Dr Alison Archibald, Group Leader - Reproductive Genetic Counselling, Murdoch Children's Research Institute Mrs Maxine Ballinger, Clinical Nurse Consultant, Rockhampton Hospital Dr Sonja Brennan, Consultant Sonographer, Maternal Fetal Medicine Unit, The Townsville Hospital Ms Jan Becker, Registered Midwife, Midwife Vision Global Dr Gwendoline Burton, General Practitioner, Morningside General Practice Clinic Dr Meg Cairns, General Practitioner Liaison Officer, Metro North Hospital and Health Service Dr David Cantelmi, Neonatal Fellow, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital Ms Helen Clarke, Acting Clinical Midwife Consultant, Sunshine Coast University Hospital Dr Lindsay Cochrane, Obstetrician, Caboolture Hospital Mr Tim Cudmore, Consumer Representative, Metro North Community Advisory Board Ms Lucinda Freeman, Genetic Counsellor - Educator, University of Technology Sydney Ms Anita Inwood, Nurse Practitioner, Queensland Children's Hospital Professor Rebecca Kimble, Medical Lead Quality Improvement, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital Dr Chiyan Lau, Genetic Pathologist, Pathology Queensland Ms Jan Lile, Clinical Nurse Consultant, Torres and Cape Hospital and Health Service Dr Jane Maher, Obstetrician, Sunshine Coast University Hospital Mrs Tanya McConnell, Social Worker Mrs Melanie McKenzie, Consumer Representative, Harrison's Little Wings Inc Dr Di Milnes, Clinical Geneticist, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital Dr Chirag Patel, Consultant Clinical Geneticist, Genetic Health Queensland Ms Katherine Pattie, Clinical Midwife Consultant, Gold Coast University Hospital Mrs Ashleigh Rousseaux, Consumer Representative, Red Nose Ms Pieta Shakes, Postgraduate Lecturer, James Cook University Ms Liz Shevill, Nurse Practitioner, Queensland Children's Hospital Associate Professor Amie Steel, Co-convenor and Health Services Researcher, Public Health Association of Australia Mr Darryl Steff, Chief Executive Officer, Down Syndrome Australia Ms Kelly Stegmann, Registered Midwife, Ipswich Hospital Mr Simon Troth, Certified Genetic Counsellor, Bundaberg Hospital Ms Kara Williams, Registered Midwife, Sessional Academic, Australian Catholic University Mrs Janina Wilson, Registered Nurse/Midwife, Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital Professor Claire Wainwright, Paediatric Respiratory Physician and Co-lead Statewide Cystic Fibrosis Services Children's Health Queensland

Queensland Clinical Guidelines Team

Professor Rebecca Kimble, Director Ms Jacinta Lee, Manager Ms Stephanie Sutherns, Clinical Nurse Consultant Ms Cara Cox, Clinical Nurse Consultant Ms Emily Holmes, Clinical Nurse Consultant Ms Jacqueline Plazina, Clinical Nurse Consultant Steering Committee

Funding

This clinical guideline was funded by Healthcare Improvement Unit, Queensland Health